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Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 21 March 2013 at 10:00 am in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:


	Councillors Richard Smith, MVO (Chairman), Peter Bellfield, Michael Bond (Vice-Chairman), David Grutchfield and Chris Punt

	Also present:
	Councillor Tony Goldson (for Minute No…..)

	Supporting officers present:
	Peter Frost, Interim Head of Audit Services

Richard Hart, Principal Audit Services Manager

Linda Pattle, Democratic Services Officer



36.
Public Participation Session
Mrs Sylvia Hawes had applied to speak in relation to Agenda Item 10 – Local Government Ombudsman (LGO) report on a complaint about the withdrawal of the Talking Books service.  As her visual impairment meant that she was unable to read out the statement she had prepared, the Committee clerk did so on her behalf.
Mrs Hawes reminded the Committee of the circumstances which had led her to speak in the Public Participation Session of the meeting held on 31 January 2013.  She informed members that since that meeting her needs had been re-assessed, but she had not met the Council’s Fair Access to Care criteria for re-instatement of the service.  Mrs Hawes stated that she felt discriminated against on the grounds of age as well as sight loss.

Mrs Hawes informed the Committee that she had now been contacted by the Director of Sensing Change, who wanted to find the best solution for her.  This might result in the Talking Books service being continued for her, but nevertheless Mrs Hawes remained concerned for all those who had lost their Talking Books subscriptions and for Suffolk residents who might lose their sight in the future and be unable to access the service.
37. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Andrew Cann, who was substituted by Councillor David Grutchfield.  The Council’s Head of Strategic Finance had also sent his apologies for absence.
38. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
Councillor Richard Smith referred to Agenda Item 10 – Local Government Ombudsman (LGO) report on a complaint about the withdrawal of the Talking Books service, and stated that one of the complainants, Mrs Hawes, and her husband were known to him.  The Monitoring Officer had indicated that this did not preclude Councillor Smith from chairing the discussion of that Agenda Item.
39. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 31 January 2013 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
With the agreement of the Committee, the Chairman altered the order of business as set out below.

40. Information Bulletin – Complaint to Local Government Ombudsman
Pauline Martin, Customer Care Manager, introduced paragraphs 4 and 5 of the Information Bulletin at Agenda Item 10, which provided an update on the complaint to the Local Government Ombudsman (LGO) in relation to the Talking Books service.  
The Committee heard that all seven complainants had been offered a sum of £150 in compensation for their time and trouble in pursuing their complaint.  They had until the end of March 2013 to accept the offer.  Each of the complainants had received a Community Care Assessment.  Five people had met the Fair Access to Care criteria and had had the service reinstated.  Two complainants had not met the criteria, and had been offered a meeting with the Director of Sensing Change.  It was hoped that these two people would be eligible to receive personal budgets which they could use to meet whatever needs they might have.

Members were advised that Pauline Martin had had no correspondence with the Royal National Institute of Blind People, although she was in the process of trying to speak to one of their representatives.
Decision:  The Committee expressed the view that, with regard to the complaint to the Local Government Ombudsman concerning the Talking Books service, every effort should be made to resolve the outstanding issues to the satisfaction of all complainants as soon as possible.  Members requested an Information Bulletin update on the issue for the Committee’s next meeting on 12 June 2013.
Reason for Decision:  Members expressed their sympathy for those complainants who faced the possibility of losing their Talking Books service.  The Committee was aware that the matter had been on-going since May 2011, and they wished to see a speedy resolution of the complaint.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  Councillor Richard Smith did not declare an interest in this Agenda Item, but he stated that one of the complainants, Mrs Hawes, and her husband were known to him.  
Dispensations:  None noted.

The meeting was adjourned from 10:20 to 10:25 am.
41. Ernst and Young Audit 2012/13 Audit Plan and Progress Report
Neil Harris of Ernst and Young introduced a report at Agenda Item 5, setting out how the external auditors intended to carry out their responsibilities in relation to the 2012/13 audit.  He was accompanied by Tina Meyer, Audit Manager, Ernst and Young.  
Decision:  The Committee agreed:
a) To note the Ernst and Young Audit Plan for the County Council for the year ending 31 March 2013, as set out Agenda Item 5.
b) That at its next meeting the Committee should determine the following questions:

i) whether to recommend that the Pension Fund Committee or the Audit Committee should sign off the external auditors’ separate opinion on the financial statements of the Local Government Pension Scheme; and
ii) whether to recommend that the terms of reference of the Audit Committee should be amended to clarify its responsibilities with regard to the financial statements of the Local Government Pension Scheme.
Reason for Decision:  
a) The Committee was satisfied with the 2012/13 Audit Plan, and was pleased to note that the planned fee represented a 40% reduction on the fee for the previous year.  Members were also pleased to hear that the fee level would be fixed for the following five years.

b) The Committee was aware that in the past the external auditors’ opinion on the financial statements of the Local Government Pension Scheme had formed part of one report to the Audit Committee.  However, in future it would be a separate report, so further thought needed to be given to the way in which the opinion would be signed off.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
42. Annual Certification Report (2011/12)
Neil Harris of Ernst and Young introduced a report at Agenda Item 6, summarising the results of certification work that had been undertaken by the Audit Commission and Ernst and Young staff at Suffolk County Council on 2011/12 claims and returns.  He was accompanied by Tina Meyer, Audit Manager, Ernst and Young.
Decision:  The Committee agreed to note the Annual Certification Report (2011/12) at Agenda Item 6.

Reason for Decision:  The Committee was satisfied with the report.  Members heard that the certification work had revealed errors in relation to School Centred Initial Teacher Training, and that work was underway to correct the errors.  If satisfactory progress was not made, the Committee would receive a further report.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

43. Audit Services – 2013/14 Internal Audit Plan and Charter
Peter Frost, Interim Head of Audit Services, introduced a report at Agenda Item 7, providing a detailed Internal Audit Plan for 2013/14 at Appendix A, and a revised Audit Charter at Appendix B.
Decision:  The Committee approved the Internal Audit Plan for 2013/14 and the Audit Charter, as set out in the report at Agenda Item 7.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee considered that the Internal Audit Plan was an appropriate response to current corporate governance and risk management issues, taking into account the budgetary constraints under which Audit Services were operating.  Members were satisfied with the amendments made to the Audit Charter since the Committee’s previous meeting.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

44. Forward Work Programme
The Committee considered the Forward Work Programme at Agenda Item 11.
Decision:  The Committee approved the Forward Work Programme subject to the addition of an item for the meeting on 14 November 2013 concerning an assessment of the finances of divested services, and savings achieved so far.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee was satisfied with its plan of work as amended.  It wished to consider the mechanisms for determining the success of recent divestments.
In relation to the proposed item on Contract Management at the meeting on 23 July 2013, the Committee had previously suggested two areas of work on which the report should focus.  However, the Chairman reported that the choice of contracts to examine presented some difficulties, and he would have further discussions with officers about the content of the report scheduled for July 2013.
45. Governor Services Developments
Kate Thomas, Senior Adviser – Governor Services, introduced a report at Agenda Item 9, providing an overview of how Governor Services sourced Local Authority (LA) governors for schools.  The report also summarised the latest developments as a result of the “Raising the Bar” strategy for governors.

Decision:  The Committee agreed to note the report on Governor Services developments at Agenda Item 9.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee considered that the report provided a helpful summary of current developments with regard to Governor Services.  Members also received an oral update about the role of the Area Appointment Committees in selecting LA governors, and about County Council staff being allowed to take time off to fulfil duties as LA governors.  

The Committee was aware that the Local Authority, with the approval of the Secretary of State, had the power to replace the governing body of a school causing concern with an Interim Executive Board (IEB).  Members noted the level of payment made by the County Council to people appointed to any IEB.  They recognised that in some cases making these relatively small payments could help to reduce greater potential expenditure on schools causing concern.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

46. Councillor Induction Programme
Councillor Tony Goldson, Chairman of the Democracy Working Group, gave an oral update on the proposed induction programme for councillors after the May 2013 elections.
Decision:  The Committee agreed to note the proposed arrangements for the induction of councillors following the County Council elections on 2 May 2013.
Reason for Decision:  Members heard that a Councillor Induction Pack was being prepared.  In the immediate period after the elections, councillors would be given information relating to topics such as IT and the help available from Councillor Services, the Information Point, the Suffolk Observatory and Our Place Officers.  Subsequently, it was hoped to combine mandatory training (such as child protection) with sessions which, whilst not essential, would be helpful for members (such as speed reading).
The Committee heard that group leaders would be asked to send the finalised Induction Programme to candidates for election or re-election.  Dates for induction sessions would be communicated shortly to all candidates, and the information would also be made available on the Council’s website.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

47. Information Bulletin
Tim Ryder, Monitoring Officer, introduced the Standards Update set out in paragraphs 6 to 16 of the Information Bulletin at Agenda Item 10.  
Decision:  The Committee noted that proposed new arrangements for a Suffolk Joint Standards Board (as set out in the report at Agenda Item 10) would be submitted to the Council for approval.
Reason for Decision:  Members were satisfied with the proposed new arrangements for a Suffolk Joint Standards Board whose members would constitute a Hearings Panel in any case where an alleged breach of the Code of Conduct had resulted in a formal investigation.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

48. Urgent Business

There was no urgent business.
This was the last Audit Committee meeting before the May 2013 elections.  Councillor Smith thanked all the Committee members for their support during his chairmanship, and paid tribute to the contribution to the work of the Committee over a number of years from Councillor Grutchfield, who was not standing for re-election.
The meeting closed at 12:42 pm.
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